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Agenda for today’s meeting.  The Agenda as amended was approved unanimously by 
voice vote. 
 
II.  
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program alterations would go through the Faculty Senate process.  During the last few 
weeks, he has been in conversations with the Provost to see this played out a little bit 
more.  In particular, he has been talking with the Provost about what such a curricular 
review would actually mean.  Is it a matter of going through the motions of making 
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able to provide any more details about what actually transpired at that meeting although 
he heard some reports from some people. 

 
Finally, Dr. Sridhar noted that he wanted to talk about the master planning 

process.  The Smith Group JJR



MINUTES OF THE MEETING



MINUTES OF THE MEETING                                                           PAGE    
OF THE FACULTY SENATE  OCTOBER 15, 2014 
 

6 

of Ohio.  So, between 2011 and our 2014 actuals, in terms of graduation, and he doesn’t 
have the exact number and he doesn’t know if Janet Stimple is here and has the exact 
number, but in the spring of 2011 which was the 05 cohort – these are six-year graduation 
cohorts which apply to only the freshmen who started the institution and finished at the 
institution, does not calculate success for any transfers, it does not calculate success for 
graduate students, but nonetheless, unfortunately it is the coin of the realm in higher 
education this graduation rate.  It is the IPEDS graduation rate.  He noted that in 2011, 
the graduation rate, that 05 cohort, was 29.9%.  He believes that in 09 when he came, our 
graduation rate was 25.6% and indeed we were the lowest in the state.  Last year in 2014, 
the number that he last saw was a graduation rate of 39.8%.  So, in this five/six year 
period we have seen an increase of about thirteen percentage points in our graduation rate 
and everyone, as a faculty, ought to take enormous pride in the fact that so many more 
students made it through the university and walked across the stage.  For those faculty 
members who have attended graduations, you may remember how many students did 
walk across those stages.  The same is true with retention and, of course, one leads to the 
other and that is our retention number rose from 64.9% in 2011 to this year’s number of 
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interest to get this right.  She went on to say, “Let’s face it; there are a lot of things they 
don’t 
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are pulling people out of the classrooms in a number of cases.  She would like to see 
people getting back into the classrooms and she is as guilty of this as anybody else 
because she takes people out of the classroom and appoints them as interim director of 
Honors Programs and things like that.  So, given the small number that we started with, 
we had to get very realistic about what it was that we were able to do and where we can 
continue to grow.  Provost Mageean stated that we may not be rewarded with student 
credit hours but tuition is still a big part of our bread and butter, and, if we don’t follow 
where the enrollments are, we certainly will feel that very quickly in our pocketbook. 

 
Provost Mageean noted that these plans are out there.  As Dr. Sridhar mentioned, 

some things he chose to communicate more extensively than others and in one college 
dealing with all of the chairs.  She has asked the deans some time ago to start setting up 
meetings with the colleges.  She noted that she along with the team that worked on this 
will come to all of those meetings, talk to people, take their comments, answer their 
questions, and talk about the data points that are there.  She will make available to 
everyone the data that they have used but don’t expect to see any magic algorithms or 
formula because they did not use them.  As she said in her comments, they were data 
informed; not data driven and she will also ask Dr. Sridhar to work with her in university-
wide meetings so that different parties can hear from different parts in the university 
because everyone here in Faculty Senate obviously are part of an enterprise ensuring 
governance which considers the university as a whole.  Most people are in their 
departments and in their colleges dealing with the day-to-day realities of that world and 
don’t always have an opportunity to understand and appreciate some of the larger issues. 

 
Provost Mageean stated, this is where we are with things.  She said she would like 

to move this along as quickly as possible once the line for inputs and opportunities to 
challenge or address some of these issues.  Everyone knows that they have been holding 
positions until some of these issues are resolved on the simple grounds that it would be 
very short-sited and certainly not strategic to start just assigning positions when we 
haven’t really resolved where we thought the growth was going to be.  Then we would 
find ourselves with total misalignment between resources and with where the growth 
ought to be.  She said that she told all of the deans that certainly visiting positions and 
temporary positions would be made available to all of the colleges in the meantime so 
that nothing is left without a person in the classroom and she would be happy to do that.  
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 Provost Mageean stated that they are still moving ahead.  She ha
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to do was write a four to five page paper on her experience.  She received the paper 
requirements from her advisor through an email and had no professor interaction or 
mentorship – all of this for $1,204.50.  Ms. Dumski stated that she realizes that this is just 
one student’s experience but it does open the door for discussion.  She went on to say that 
maybe we need to evaluate the professor interaction with students during internships or 
maybe we should re-evaluate the cost of internship credit.  She said that she truly believe 
that students pass up the opportunity to get credit for their internships because of the cost.  
Students completing internships and graduating faster not only benefit the students but 
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Institutional Equity and the Office of Compliance are both very responsive in answering 
questions and he encourages everyone to talk to those offices.  
 
VIII. Advancement – Alumni Records and Solicitation 
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Finance and Administration – Ms. LeVine commented that we don’t just go out 

and just raise money from somebody blind.  We need to do prospect research and we 
have a couple of people on our team who provide the information that we know that we 
need before we go out to meet with a donor.  

 
Accounting – Ms. LeVine stated that you can’t raise money if you don’t have 

trust from your stake holders.  Those donors who give us money, they need to know 
what’s happened and they want to know it in a timely way. 

 
Donor Records and Reporting – Ms. LeVine reported that last year our team made 

130,000 records changes for donor information.  We updated over 9,000 Alumni records 
based on an Alumni survey that went out.  This is time consuming and tedious but very 
important. 

 
Gift Processing – Ms. LeVine noted that this is what happens when a person 

writes a check to the University and we say thank you.  The check goes into our system 
and we hold it between 24 and 48 hours to send you an acknowledgement.   

 
Database – Ms. LeVine stated that Brian Breittholz will talk about that. 
 
Foundation – Ms. LeVine stated that our Foundation is a very important part of 
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what she hears when she goes out to meet with an Alumnus and she is talking to them 
about, “What do you remember at Cleveland State?  They remember their faculty 
members.”  So, that student that comes here and interacts with the faculty and then goes 
on to be successful, they are thinking about you (faculty) and your part of the team 
whether faculty are out there with her asking for money or whether the faculty member is 
behind the scenes working with and teaching and encouraging our students.  So, she 
wanted to say thank you to the faculty for that. 

 
Ms. Levine said that she could go into a lot more detail but she wanted to give 

Brian an opportunity to really talk about our Alumni because our Alumni are great and 
we have a lot of work that we need to do with them.  She added that she and Brian are 
happy to take questions. 

 
Mr. Brian Breittholz greeted everyone.  He noted that in terms of the Alumni, we 

have a 120,000 folks who are Cleveland State Alumni of which 112,869 are currently 
living.  He stated that 80% of our Alumni live in the Northeast Ohio area.  From that 
Alumni base, we have 96,000 plus who are mailable so these are the folks we can 
actually reach through letters.  Our phone records include 91,587 and our email records 
are actually 44,743, approximately 39% of our Alumni data base.  He stated to keep in 
mind when it comes to those emails because oftentimes we just email the Alumni and we 
do email a lot to save money but open rates vary anywhere from five percent on a low 
end to 79% so there is great variance.  Twenty-eight percent is the average of the open 
rates.  Again, when sending an email message to a very segmented population, we will 
have a much higher open rate. 

 
Alumni Profile – Mr. Breittholz noted that in the PowerPoint presentation, we 

have 62,000 plus with Bachelor’s degrees and then when the Master’s degrees are added 
and the terminal degrees, there are approximately an additional 37,000 alums and 164 
Associate degrees. 

 
Top Employers – Mr. Breittholz pointed to the top employers who employ our 

graduates in the area.  What we don’t have is the exact numbers next to each employer 
because our records tend to be a little bit different.  Our records will indicate one source, 
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a Haunted Cleveland tour and they had ten spots left and posted the ten spots and within 
forty-five minutes all ten spots were gone.  So, they are finding some new successes and 
it is really nice to have sold out events. 

 
Volunteer Opportunities – Mr. Breittholz commented that volunteer opportunities 

were increased.  What they have discovered when they do corporate records discussions, 
there are a lot of Alums who come up to us after the presentations and ask, “How do I get 
involved?”  Mr. Breittholz noted that we didn’t have a strong mechanism for them to 
become involved.  Typically, there was a Visiting Committee or the Alumni Board but 
there was very little additional for them so ways are being created with each of the 
Colleges to find ways to get people involved in more meaningful ways.  He noted that 
one example is their new partnership with the Admissions area where they are creating a 
volunteer Alumni admissions recruiting network where our young Alums can help recruit 
incoming students to the university.  Mr. Breittholz reported that they are also 
emphasizing more college programs because they know that some of our graduates have 
an affinity to their college and they are very interested in college-based programming so 
more of that will be seen as they roll out more programming that is college-based. 

 
Work Place Alumni Chapters – Mr. Breittholz stated that it doesn’t really make a 

lot of sense now-a-days where everyone is stressed out with little free time where we 
have to go home at the end of the day and then go someplace to participate in an Alumni 
event.  When we have so many of our Alums who actually work in Cleveland, in 
downtown Cleveland, why not create chapters within their companies.  He noted that 
Sherwin Williams is our first group; they are going to pilot an Alumni Chapter with 
Sherwin Williams and that is kicking off on November 14, 2014 and they are very 
excited to see that new initiative and we are among two or three schools in the country 
that do similar programs.  As part of the Fiftieth, they will be introducing a Fifty 
Fascinating Alumni book and website highlighting fascinating Alumni.  They have 
reintroduced a Viking Traveler 
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Dr. Gross stated that he was very heartened by hearing that 96,000 are mail able 
and e-mail able, etc.  He noted he had two more short questions.  One, in terms of the 
large givers, he is happy that his college has been renamed from “Nance” to “Ahuja” 
because “Nance” gave zero dollars.  But, what he is asking here, and having been very 
vocal, the Fenn College should have had “Washkewicz-Fenn” or vice versa.  He asked, 
“If somebody gave now X million to rename a college that is above $10 million, would 
that be done?  Could that be done?  Should that be done?”  He noted this is something he 
likes Ms. LeVine to ponder. 

 
Ms. LeVine said that she would say this to everyone – 
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Ms. LeVine responded that they believe that we have been under involved 
historically and she will let Mr. Breittholz talk because we are moving in that direction. 

 
Mr.  Breittholz stated, “Yes, we are moving in that direction and we find that 

Alumni and especially young Alumni can speak very well to perspective incoming 
students about the benefits of Cleveland State so that’s why we are entering in this 
partnership with the Admissions Office to train as many good volunteers as we can get to 
help with recruitment.  On the flip side, we are going to look at the actual graduation 
aspect and career mentoring and how we can begin to partner up our Alumni with 
students who are about to enter the work force as well.” 

 
Ms. LeVine added that we need to get many more people to feel like they are 

owners of the enterprise.  When they feel like they are owners of the enterprise, they are 
going to write that check and they are going to write that bigger check.  This is one way 
that we can help our Alumni feel like they are truly, not just graduates, but owners of this 
institution. 

 
Senator Karem stated that he had a suggestion for future thought.  He commented 

that at Steering there are some faculty members who feel most
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Senator Eileen Berlin Ray had a question for the Provost.  She noted that the 

Provost said that balancing of resources has to be done across the university and she 
totally agrees.  She was expecting to get at some point a more holistic perspective and she 
thought this was what we were getting.  She thought that at some point we were going to 
see a program prioritization of non-academic units as well and she is not clear how much 
we are really saving by what’s in this report for academic units.  She is curious on what 



MINUTES OF THE MEETING                                                           PAGE    
OF THE FACULTY SENATE  OCTOBER 15, 2014 
 

22 

compared to peers as far as she can see on the major functions.  She doesn’t think it is 
right to expect that we are going to find millions and millions of dollars because people 
are sitting around and not doing as much.  But, she does think that through business 
processes we can identify some opportunities to be more efficient which at the end of the 
day will save. 

 
Professor Berlin Ray stated that she is interested if there areas that are 
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Dr. Jianping Zhu, Dean of the Graduate College, said that implementation should 

be in fall 2016. 
 
Associate Vice President Tim Long commented that it is next up on the list and it 

will be fall of 2016; he will have the numbers.   
 
Dr. Sridhar stated that he just wanted to project a little bit; independent of credit 

hours or courses so it will be good if we can keep those two separate.  One is directly a 
contributor to the other but we should really keep them separate and talk about them.  
The conversation is alive so we should talk about that. 

 
Senator Jim Marino had a question for Provost Mageean about prioritization and 

the communication problem when we go back to our units and talk to our colleagues.  He 
noted especially there is a very unfortunate coincidence of timing with the release of the 
Master Plan, which is, which is of course, an end.  It sets forth fundraising goals for 
capital with the release only the academic budget for prioritization, which is all about 
cost control.  It’s very hard to talk about an academic budget that has got to stay stable or 
shrink.  He understands that master plans are about capital, which is a fantasy, and it’s 
money to be raised eventually, but having them released within a week of each other, it 
makes it very hard to go back to our units and convince our colleagues that this isn’t 
somehow a raid on the academic budget.  The Master Plan suggests that we want to find 
another half billion dollars over whatever period of time for capital improvements.  
Professor Marino stated that on the one hand, he understands that this is about aspiration 
and about fundraising plans, at the same time we are talking about budgeting for the 
instructional budget that never gains.  The model of Dickinson is that you can only find 
money for academic programs by taking them from academic programs; that there is a 
zero sum gain for the instructional budget while for other institutional reasons we are 
talking freezing resources in other areas. 

 
President Ronald Berkman stated that there is nothing right now that helps to 

provide some assurance.  There is nothing in that Master Plan for even $100 that we have 
agreed to give.  He has made that clear to the Master Planners and he has made that clear 
to the Board that right now, other than the deferred maintenance projects that we went out 
and bonded for a couple of years ago, we have not agreed to move ahead with anything in 
the Master Plan.  He went on to say that there will always be a rating between what we 
could do on the capital side, and what we do on the capital side right now, almost 
completely depends on what the State does because we are not going to go out and 
borrow any more money.  Our financial position is strong but it’s not going to stay strong 
if we go out and we create more debt.  So, right now, really our ability to move ahead 
with anything significant on the Master Plan side depends on whether the State is going 
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them are vital and can keep going but not if they are diluted by trying to keep very small 
areas going.  If you have something with five majors in it; if you have something with 
areas where enrollments have been dropping off systematically until recovery and you 
can only mount that major by cross-listing it with an undergraduate which means that 
graduate students and undergraduate students sit in the same classroom and the graduate 
student gets an extra piece of work, frankly, she would be asking for her money back if 
she was a graduate student under those circumstances.  She stated, “That’s just viable.  
Take those resources and make sure the things that are important, that our undergraduates 
do want their majors and are asking for, then provide the GenEd requirements for the 
other areas that are viable and sustainable.  We have to do that, even while we are waiting 
for these other parts.” 

 
Senator Kathleen Little stated that there were a number of programs that had 

further information needed.  She asked, “What’s the next step on those – there were quite 
a few of those.” 

 
Provost Mageean replied that they continued the work there and as she mentioned 

earlier, some of them are where there is accreditation and an external review process 
going on.  Waiting for them to take place to see what the results are and we are 
anticipating results from there.  She noted that in Health Sciences there are areas where 
they have actually asked for some feasibility of expanding the PA program, and like 
Speech areas where there is a high workforce demand and we are waiting to see what 
comes out of those areas for us.  While those are pending areas, it just seems premature to 
make a judgment or to make a call on why they should keep them. 

 
Senator Joan Niederriter commented on something Provost Mageean had just 
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model that we keep trying to tweak to make sure that actually CLASS was the largest 
beneficiary and a lot of those credit hours come from the GenEd requirements, which 
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